
WAC 208-512A-003  Findings and purpose.  (1) The director of the 
division (hereinafter, the "director of banks"), by and through the 
director of bank's delegated authority from the director of the de-
partment of financial institutions under RCW 43.320.040 and 
43.320.050, finds and determines, that pursuant to RCW 30A.04.030, the 
division has the broad administrative authority to adopt and promul-
gate rules and regulations that establish and maintain appropriate 
standards of safety and soundness with respect to the loans and exten-
sions of credit made by Washington state-chartered banks under Titles 
30A and 32 RCW including, without limitation, nonloan investments in 
derivative and similar transactions.

(2) As of January 21, 2013, the effective date of section 611 of 
the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (herein-
after, "Dodd-Frank Act"), codified as section 18(y) of the Federal De-
posit Insurance Act, 12 U.S.C. Sec. 1828(y), a state insured bank may 
engage in a derivative transaction, as defined in section 5200 (b)(3) 
of the Revised Statutes of the United States (12 U.S.C. Sec. 84 
(b)(3)), only if the law with respect to lending limits of the state 
in which the state-insured bank is chartered takes into consideration 
credit exposure to derivative transactions. In addition to making 
loans, Washington state-chartered banks under Titles 30A and 32 RCW 
invest in derivative transactions as a regular and often-essential 
component of their overall investment strategy, including, without 
limitation, as a tool to manage their liquidity. It is necessary that 
Washington state law (including statute or regulation, or interpreta-
tion of the same by the division), be in compliance with the afore-
stated federal statute and preserve the authority of banks under Ti-
tles 30A and 32 RCW to continue to engage in derivative transactions 
on or after January 21, 2013. Therefore, it is prudent and expeditious 
for the division to assert the full measure of its statutory authority 
to adopt this chapter so as to clearly set forth the manner in which a 
bank under Title 30A or 32 RCW may, in addition to its investment in 
other types of loans and extensions of credit, safely and soundly en-
gage in derivative transactions.

(3) Section 610(a) of the Dodd-Frank Act, amending the National 
Bank Act, at 12 U.S.C. Sec. 84(b), revises the definition of "loans 
and extensions of credit" to include credit exposure of a national 
bank arising from its investment in a derivative transaction, repurch-
ase agreement, reverse repurchase agreement, securities lending trans-
action, or securities borrowing transaction. The aforementioned sec-
tion 611 of the Dodd-Frank Act redefines "loans and extensions of 
credit" to include derivative transactions by, in effect, making de-
rivative transactions applicable to state "lending limits" laws. Sec-
tion 611 of the Dodd-Frank Act does not specifically address repurch-
ase agreements, reverse repurchase agreements, securities lending 
transactions, or securities borrowing transactions. However, the di-
rector of banks finds and determines that it serves the convenience 
and advantage of depositors, borrowers, and the general public that 
Washington state-chartered banks and savings banks be able to continue 
to prudently invest in repurchase agreements, reverse repurchase 
agreements, securities lending transactions, and securities borrowing 
transactions despite any future contingency that may be made applica-
ble to them by federal banking regulations. Therefore, director of 
banks further finds and determines that the division may, in its safe-
ty and soundness standards for state member banks and state insured 
banks, respectively, apply the same definition of "loans and exten-
sions of credit" as applicable to national banks under section 610 of 
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the Dodd-Frank Act (12 U.S.C. Sec. 84(b)), but only to the extent re-
quired by the board of governors of the Federal Reserve System (here-
inafter, the "Federal Reserve Board") or the Federal Deposit Insurance 
Corporation (hereinafter, the "FDIC").

(4) The director of banks finds and determines that, pursuant to 
RCW 30A.04.111(5) and 30A.04.215 (3) and (5), it serves the conven-
ience and advantage of depositors, borrowers, and the general public, 
and further maintains the fairness of competition between state-char-
tered banks and national banks, that, on or after January 21, 2013, 
banks under Title 30A RCW be permitted to continue to invest in deriv-
ative transactions, repurchase agreements, reverse repurchase agree-
ments, securities lending transactions, and securities borrowing 
transactions as national banks are generally permitted to under the 
National Bank Act (12 U.S.C. Sec. 84(b)) and applicable rules of the 
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (hereinafter, "OCC"), sub-
ject to (a) the restrictions, limitations, and requirements applicable 
to such powers and authorities of national banks, and (b) the authori-
ty of the division to adopt and promulgate rules for banks, which, 
consistent with Title 30A RCW, vary from the precise powers and au-
thorities of national banks.

(5) The director of banks finds and determines that, pursuant to 
RCW 32.08.157, a mutual or stock savings bank under Title 32 RCW may 
be permitted to engage in derivative transactions on or after January 
21, 2013, the same as for a bank under Title 30A RCW, provided it sub-
jects itself to all of the restrictions, limitations, and requirements 
for exercise of any powers and authorities under RCW 30A.04.111 as set 
forth in this chapter respecting loans and extensions of credit appli-
cable to banks under Title 30A RCW.

(6) There are certain standards of safety and soundness embodied 
in definitions of terms and other provisions used in RCW 30A.04.111, 
including, without limitation, the term "capital and surplus," which 
have heretofore been inconsistent with the standards for computation 
of lending limits for national banks under the National Bank Act and 
the OCC rules. Pursuant to RCW 30A.04.215 (3) and (5), the director of 
banks finds and determines that it both serves the convenience and ad-
vantage of depositors, borrowers, and the general public, and further 
maintains the fairness of competition and parity between Washington 
state-chartered banks and national banks, if the division adopts, for 
purposes of RCW 30A.04.111, the same definition of "capital and sur-
plus" as permitted for national banks, while maintaining the higher 
general lending limit of twenty percent of "capital and surplus" for 
banks under Title 30A RCW than exists for national banks under the OCC 
rules. In addition, the director of banks finds and determines that 
changes in other definitions of terms and technical provisions, as set 
forth in this chapter, serve the convenience and advantage of deposi-
tors, borrowers, and the general public, and further maintain the 
fairness of competition and parity between Washington state-chartered 
banks and national banks.

(7) Since RCW 30A.04.111 does not define "loans and extensions of 
credit" and the words "extensions of credit" are not specified, the 
director of banks herein exercises the director of bank's broad admin-
istrative authority under RCW 30A.04.030 and looks to applicable fed-
eral banking law and regulation for clarification of the term "exten-
sions of credit," in keeping with well-settled principles of statutory 
construction. Accordingly, in promulgating and adopting the definition 
of "loans and extensions of credit" set forth in this chapter, the di-
rector of banks is herein guided by the restrictions on insider lend-

Certified on 10/25/2019 WAC 208-512A-003 Page 2



ing set forth in Federal Reserve Board Regulation O, at 12 C.F.R. Sec. 
215.3, to the extent that (a) "extension of credit" has been therein 
broadly defined by the Federal Reserve Board to include "an extension 
of credit in any manner whatsoever" and (b) on account of Regulation O 
having been adopted by the Federal Reserve Board based on comparable 
principles of safety and soundness in regard to banks.

(8) The director of banks finds and determines that certain pow-
ers and authorities of an out-of-state state-chartered bank with a 
branch or branches in Washington state, which affect the operations of 
banking and delivery of financial services in Washington state, and 
which provide certain exceptions to the general lending limit in emer-
gency circumstances, ought to and will be deemed to be exceptions to 
the general lending limit under RCW 30A.04.111, subject to the condi-
tions set forth in this chapter.

(9) These rules and regulations are intended to:
(a) Prevent one person, or a relatively small group of persons 

who directly benefit from each other or who are engaged in a common 
enterprise, from borrowing or otherwise obtaining an unduly large 
amount of a bank's funds or other extension of credit;

(b) Safeguard a bank's depositors by establishing and maintaining 
standards that promote spreading of a bank's loans and extensions of 
credit among a relatively large number of persons engaged in different 
lines of business; and

(c) Prescribe standards of safety and soundness with respect to 
the credit exposure of a bank to its investment in derivative transac-
tions, and to the extent required by the board of governors of the 
Federal Reserve System and the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation 
for state member banks and state insured banks, respectively, to the 
credit exposure of a bank to its investment in repurchase agreements, 
reverse repurchase agreements, securities lending transactions, or se-
curities borrowing transactions.

(10) These rules include, without limitation, provisions for:
(a) Defining or further defining or clarifying terms used in RCW 

30A.04.111;
(b) Establishing limits or requirements other than those speci-

fied in RCW 30A.04.111 for particular classes or categories of loans 
and extensions of credit;

(c) Determining when a loan or extension of credit putatively 
made to a person shall, for purposes of this section, be attributed to 
another person;

(d) Setting standards for computation of time in relation to de-
termining limits on loans and extensions of credit; and

(e) Implementing and incorporating other changes in limits on 
loans and extensions of credit necessary to conform to federal statute 
and rule required or otherwise authorized by RCW 30A.04.111.
[Statutory Authority: RCW 43.320.040, 43.320.050, 30A.04.030, 
30A.04.111, 30A.04.215, 30A.08.140, 32.08.157 and section 939A of the 
Dodd-Frank Act. WSR 17-24-053, § 208-512A-003, filed 12/1/17, effec-
tive 1/1/18. Statutory Authority: RCW 30.04.030, 30.04.111, 30.04.215, 
30.08.140, 32.08.157, 43.320.040, and 43.320.050 and Section 611 of 
the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (codi-
fied as section 18(y) of the Federal Deposit Insurance Act, 12 U.S.C. 
§1828(y)), which takes effect January 21, 2013. WSR 13-03-037, § 
208-512A-003, filed 1/8/13, effective 2/8/13.]
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